
 

…Decisions… Decisions…Decisions 
 
 

These notes indicate the decisions taken at this meeting and the officers responsible for taking the 
agreed action. For background documentation please refer to the agenda and supporting papers 
available on the Council’s web site (www.oxfordshire.gov.uk.) 
 

The decisions take effect at the time and date specified, unless before that time written notice is given in 
accordance with the Council’s Scrutiny Procedure Rules requiring the decision to be called in for review 
by the relevant Scrutiny Committee. 
 

If you have a query please contact Sue Whitehead (Tel: 07393 001213; E-Mail: 
sue.whitehead@oxfordshire.gov.uk) 
 

CABINET - TUESDAY, 17 DECEMBER 2019 
 

List published 18 December 2019 
Decisions will (unless called in) become effective at 5.00pm on 27 December 2019 

RECOMMENDATIONS CONSIDERED DECISIONS ACTION 

1. Apologies for Absence 
 
 
 

Councillor Steve Harrod. 
 

DLG (A. 
Newman) 

2. Declarations of Interest 
 
- guidance note opposite 
 

None. 
 

DLG (A. 
Newman) 

3. Minutes 
 
To approve the minutes of the meeting 
held on 19 November 2019 (CA3) and to 
receive information arising from them. 

 

 
 
Agreed and signed. 
 

 
 
 
SW 

4. Questions from County 
Councillors 

 

See attached Annex. 
 

All 

5. Petitions and Public Address 
 
 
 

Petition - Mr Patrick Davey, local 
resident, on the impact on St 
Barnards Road, of closing Walton 
Street south, Oxford 
 
Speakers: 
 
Item 7- Councillor Glynis Phillips 
Item 8 – Councillor Glynis Phillips 
Item 9 – Councillor Laura Price 
 

 

6. ICT Strategy, Digital Strategy & 
Endorsement of Local Digital 
Declaration 

 
Cabinet Member: Transformation 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/


2 

…Decisions… Decisions… 
 

CABINET - TUESDAY, 17 DECEMBER 2019 
 

 List published 18 December 2019 
Decisions will (unless called in) become effective at 5.00pm on 25 December 2019 

RECOMMENDATIONS CONSIDERED DECISIONS ACTION 

Forward Plan Ref: 2019/158 
Contact: Will Harper, Head of ICT (Interim) 
Tel: 07920 708233 
 
The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED to: 
 
(a) Agree the proposed Information 

Technology Strategy and the 
Framework for Digital Service 
Delivery; and 

  
(b) Adopt the Local Digital Declaration 

and become a signatory. 
 

 
 
 
 
Recommendations agreed. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
CDCOD (W. 
Harper) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

7. Business Management & 
Monitoring Report - October 2019 

 
Cabinet Member: Deputy Leader of the 
Council and Cabinet Member for Finance 
Forward Plan Ref: 2019/ 
Contact: Steven Fairhurst Jones, 
Corporate Performance & Risk Manager 
Tel: 07932 318890/Hannah Doney, 
Strategic Finance Manager (Assurance & 
Reporting) Tel: 07584 174654 
 
The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED to: 

(a)  note the contents of this report; and 

(b)  approve the virements set out in 
Annex C – 2a and note the 
virements set out in Annex C – 2b. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Recommendations agreed. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
CDCOD (S. 
Jones) 
DF (H. 
Doney) 
 

8. Capital Programme Monitoring 
Report - October 2019 

 
Cabinet Member: Finance 
Forward Plan Ref: 2019/100 
Contact: Hannah Doney, Strategic Finance 
Manager (Assurance & Reporting) Tel: 
07584 174654 
 
The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED: 

(a) to approve the updated Capital 
Programme at Annex 2 and the 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Recommendations agreed. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DF (H. 
Doney) 
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CABINET - TUESDAY, 17 DECEMBER 2019 
 

 List published 18 December 2019 
Decisions will (unless called in) become effective at 5.00pm on 25 December 2019 

RECOMMENDATIONS CONSIDERED DECISIONS ACTION 

associated changes to the 
programme in Annex 1c; 

(b) In relation to the Housing & Growth 
Deal agree: 

1.  the release of the Benson Relief 
Road scheme with a budget of 
£12.0m;  

2. the release of the Milton Heights 
Bridge scheme with a budget of 
£2.0m; 

(c) In relation to Schools agree: 

1. the inclusion of the New 
Faringdon Primary School project 
in the Capital Programme with a 
budget of £10.9m;  

2. the inclusion of the New Primary 
School project in Wallingford in 
the Capital programme with a 
budget of £8.7m; 

3. the inclusion of the expansion 
project at Thame, Lord Williams’s 
School in the capital programme 
with a budget of £4.5m; 

4. the release of the expansion 
project at Chalgrove Primary 
School in the Basic Need 
programme with a budget of 
£2.0m; 

5. the release of the expansion 
project at John Watson Special 
School (Secondary) in the Basic 
Need programme with a budget 
of £3.0m; 

(d) agree the release of the Legacy 
Programme with a budget of 
£15.0m, and report the governance 
of these projects at a programme 
level. 

 

9. Staffing Report - Quarter 2 - July - 
September 2019 

 
Cabinet Member: Deputy Leader of the 
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CABINET - TUESDAY, 17 DECEMBER 2019 
 

 List published 18 December 2019 
Decisions will (unless called in) become effective at 5.00pm on 25 December 2019 

RECOMMENDATIONS CONSIDERED DECISIONS ACTION 

Council 
Forward Plan Ref: 2019/197 
Contact: Sarah Currell, HR Manager – 
Business Systems Tel: 07793 242888 
 
The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED to note 
the report. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Noted. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DDHR (S. 
Currell) 

10. Forward Plan and Future 
Business 

 
Cabinet Member: All 
Contact Officer: Sue Whitehead, 
Committee Services Manager Tel: 07393 
001213 
 
The Cabinet is RECOMMENDED to note 
the items currently identified for 
forthcoming meetings. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Noted 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SW/AB 
 



 
ANNEX 
 
 

CABINET – 17 DECEMBER 2019 
 

ITEM 4 – QUESTIONS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLORS 
 

 

Questions Answers 

1. COUNCILLOR MARK CHERRY 
 
 
Noting the recent trials by Skanska, contractors 
of graphene enhanced asphalt road resurfacing 
near Witney, on the Oxfordshire County Council 
website and the cost savings to Oxfordshire 
County Council thereafter, of the new tarmac 
treatments - will the Cabinet member for 
Environment consider the next trials at Warwick 
Road in Banbury Ruscote.  The Cabinet member 
will note a similar question as parts of the 
Warwick road continues to fail. 
 
 

COUNCILLOR YVONNE CONSTANCE, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
ENVIRONMENT 
 
The recent trial using the Graphene material was undertaken at a location 
that was selected as it was already in the capital programme and was suitable 
for a trial to be undertaken.  
 
Although the issues in Warwick Road are known to officers it is not yet a 
confirmed scheme in the capital programme. I do note your appetite for a trial 
within your division, and I will ask officers to note this enthusiasm and 
progress similar trials if suitable opportunities arise.  
 

2. COUNCILLOR MARK CHERRY 
 
 
Could the Cabinet member for Environment, 
Councillor Yvonne Constance urgently look at 
funding a strategy to stop grass verges and areas 
of land like Prescott close in Banbury Ruscote, 
being totally ruined by cars or vans in the winter 
time.  Highway officer’s hands are totally tied due 
to the lack of funding from Oxfordshire County 
Council.  I feel long term strategy needs to be 

COUNCILLOR YVONNE CONSTANCE, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
ENVIRONMENT 
 

I understand the problems and damage caused by vehicles parking and 
driving on verges. Unfortunately, given our current budget pressures, this isn’t 
a priority for the highway service, particularly given the often high cost of 
installing bollards or parking bays.  However, where there are specific areas 
causing a safety concern then officers will investigate to determine if there is 
a feasible and affordable solution. 
 



 

Questions Answers 

considered going forwards in the form of either 
bollards or parking bays. 
 
 

3. COUNCILLOR MARK CHERRY 
 
 
Could the Cabinet member for Environment, 
Councillor Yvonne Constance urgently look at a 
different strategy on storm drainage in Banbury 
Ruscote.   Currently FixMyStreet reports are 
made, quite rightly, by members of the public on 
blocked storm drainage, to local members for 
Ruscote or to officers.  In essence, what’s 
needed is a whole scale rolling maintenance 
programme, so that storm drainage gets pumped 
out yearly by OCC contractors, especially like 
parts of Warwick Road that has tree proximity, 
which over time is clogging up storm drainage 
that with heavy rainfall will consequently flood.  
Something needs to be done, as we will see 
more flooding with climate change’. 
 
 
 
 

COUNCILLOR YVONNE CONSTANCE, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
ENVIRONMENT 
 
I am informed that officers are investigating where drainage issues have 
been reported and ongoing problems recognised. This work will include more 
than just clearing the gullies, but it will also involve ensuring the system is 
running effectively and removing any obstructions, such as tree roots.  
 
I have also asked officers to ensure that the scheduled gully emptying 
programme targets areas where there are known flooding issues. 
 

4. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW 
 
 
Have you noticed the grubbiness of the road 
signs in Oxfordshire and do you not think that 
signs on major roads in the county at least should 

COUNCILLOR YVONNE CONSTANCE, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
ENVIRONMENT 
 
I agree that grubby road signs can be unsightly. Funding pressures do mean 
that we cannot clean signs routinely but I can assure you that statutory signs 
are cleaned when required so that people can move safely around the 



 

Questions Answers 

be cleaned twice a year, to uphold the pride of 
Oxfordshire County Council? 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

network. We are already working closely with our District and City colleagues 
as well as our local communities to see how we can resolve these issues and 
create a better look and feel for our local towns and villages. We do currently 
have a number of locations where this is happening across the county, and I 
am keen to see this approach extended further within a structured and safe 
working environment. 
 

5. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW 
 
 
Should the abundance of commercial 
advertisements attached to or on OCC property 
(ie roads/signs) be subject to a monthly charge 
for use of those assets? 
 
 

COUNCILLOR YVONNE CONSTANCE, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
ENVIRONMENT 
 
Any commercial advertising does require planning permission and approval 
from the highway authority to ensure it is acceptable and safe.  I agree it is 
worth exploring charging and will ask officers to investigate this, along with 
District Council colleagues, as well as looking at how we can ensure that any 
unapproved commercial advertising is removed. The agency agreement with 
Cherwell District Council allows the District to undertake the removal of illegal 
signage on the highways and also for then to manage the advertising on 
roundabouts in the local area. Where any illegal signage is on OCC property 
we will remove if the signage does not have the required permission, is 
inappropriate or deemed to create a highways related safety issue. 
 

6. COUNCILLOR CHARLES MATHEW 
 
 
Filming in Merton Street /Oriel Square, Oxford 
took place over two days in September this year 
by Pinewood Studios. How much were they 
charged for freeing of those areas from traffic? 

COUNCILLOR DAVID BARTHOLOMEW, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
FINANCE 
 
£3069.75 
 
 



 

Questions Answers 

 
 

7. COUNCILLOR JOHN HOWSON 
 

What discussions did the Cabinet member have 
with Councillors about the closure of Walton 
Street, and the possible extension of that closure, 
between 12th September - the date of her answer 
to my question on the subject - and the 
announcement of the extension of the closure for 
an experimental period of up to 18 months? 

COUNCILLOR YVONNE CONSTANCE, CABINET MEMBER FOR 
ENVIRONMENT 
 
I can confirm that I relayed the request to consider an extension of the closure 
to officers, should such an opportunity arise. I was satisfied with this approach 
as the Experimental Order allows for continuous feedback from residents.   
  
We are now monitoring the impact of the closure on cyclists and other road 
users. I am aware that the current closure has caused issues within the 
Walton Manor area of your division and that Officers are working closely with 
key residents and other internal teams to try and find a solution to the issues 
that are being experienced. 
 
 

 

 
 


